PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, October 2, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, October 2, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
David F. Malaguti

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report
Federal Assistance to Firefighters Grant Program – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that the Town has received a $246,720 grant for a direct capture exhaust removal system through the Federal Assistance to Firefighters grant program.  This grant, Mr. Sylvia said, will allow the Town to install direct capture exhaust removal systems at all seven of our Fire Stations, and the Town’s match for this grant will come from the Advisory and Finance Committee’s Reserve Fund.   Mr. Sylvia thanked our federal delegation for their assistance, the Fire Department for their work in securing this grant and the Advisory and Finance Committee for their support in providing the matching funds.

Donations – Mr. Sylvia noted that Town received a June 17, 1957 issue of Life magazine featuring the voyage of the Mayflower II.  The gift, he said, was made by Alvin and Mary Wood of Covington, Georgia on behalf of the collection of Ms. Josephine Longinotti.   
Mr. Sylvia also noted a plaque displaying the seal of Plymouth, England that was recovered during the renovation work at the new Community Arts Center / Russell Library.  Mr. Sylvia thanked William Keohan, who found the plaque amongst the renovation debris and turned the item over to the Town’s care.
Solid Waste Survey – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board and the public that, in preparation for the Department of Public Works’ presentation on Solid Waste Options, the Environmental Management Office has prepared a survey for residents to offer their thoughts on the pay-as-you-throw concept, as well as curbside versus drop-off disposal service.  The survey, he said, is available on the Environmental Management page within the Town’s website, plymouth-ma.gov, under the header, “Solid Waste Survey.”  Additionally, he noted, paper copies of the survey will be available at the Town’s transfer stations this weekend.

Licenses

Common Victualler (New)

· Second Generation Donuts LLD d/b/a Dunkin Donuts, 21 Commerce Way, John Cadete, requested a Common Victualler License.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Second Generation Donuts LLD d/b/a Dunkin Donuts.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

· Kevin’s Club House Restaurant, 256 South Meadow Road, Kevin Aragon, requested a Common Victualler License.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Kevin’s Club House Restaurant.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment 

· North End Tavern, 213 Standish Avenue, Edward Pacheco, Jr., requested a Group 3 Comprehensive Entertainment License.

Group 3 = Live Entertainment for Karaoke, Open Mic Night and 3 piece Blues/Jazz Bands.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Group 3) for North End Tavern.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

· Village Vineyards, 114 Colony Place, requested a Group 1 Comprehensive Entertainment License.

Group 1 = Jukebox, Radio, TV

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Group 1) for Village Vineyards.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Pledge of License (Liquor)

· Village Vineyards Inc. d/b/a Village Vineyards Fine Wine & Spirits, 114 Colony Place, requested a Pledge of Liquor License & Inventory to Rockland Trust Bank.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Pledge of License & Inventory for Village Vineyards.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for the following dates for dinner and wine tastings:

10/5/07 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

10/6/07 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

Liquor liability in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved One Day Wine & Malt License for Our House Services.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Downtown Waterfront Action Plan – The Board endorsed the results of the priority ranking of the projects outlined in the Downtown Waterfront Action Plan as follows:

1 – Court Square with Burial Hill Ramp/Steps 

2 – Leyden Street & Town Square 

3 – Town Pier 

4 – Water Street Promenade 

5 – Waterfront Walkway; Depot Square 

6 – Nelson Park and Beach 

7 – Jenney Park and Pond 

8 – Stephens Field  

Fall Town Meeting Warrant – The Board signed the Fall Annual Town Meeting warrant as presented; it has been approved as to form by Counsel.

Redevelopment Authority Housing Project – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign the Local Action Units Application to include the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority’s housing project at 26 Murray Street on the State’s “subsidized list.”  This list is used to determine the percentage of affordable housing within a community.

Gift of Land – The Board accepted the deed for a gift of approximately one (1) acre of land within the Alpine Road subdivision (Planning Board File #B526), described as Lots 112, 114, 148, 235, 237, 239, 241, 243, 294, 296, 298, 311, and 313 recorded with the Plymouth County Registry of Deeds in Plan Book 4, Page 211.  

Term Correction / Historic District Commission / Owens – The Board extended the term of Susan Owens for an additional year as a member of the Historic District Commission.  Terms on the Historic District Commission are three years in length, but a clerical error on the re-appointment list (B.O.S. meeting, July 10, 2007) mistakenly indicated a two-year term.  This administrative note will correct the oversight and fix Ms. Owens’ term to the appropriate duration, effective through June 30, 2010.

Term Correction / Historic District Commission / Baker – The Board extended the term of James Baker for an additional year as a member of the Historic District Commission.  Terms on the Historic District Commission are three years in length, but a clerical error on the re-appointment list (B.O.S. meeting, July 10, 2007) mistakenly indicated a two-year term.  This administrative note will correct the oversight and fix Mr. Baker’s term to the appropriate duration, effective through June 30, 2010.

Term Correction / Historic District Commission / Nichols – The Board extended the term of Samantha Nichols for an additional year as a member of the Historic District Commission.  Terms on the Historic District Commission are three years in length and staggered accordingly, but over time, errors in appointment terms have interfered with the proper spacing of seat expirations.  This administrative note will correct Ms. Nichols’ term to a three-year duration, effective through June 30, 2010.

Acceptance of Deed – The Board accepted the deed for property located at 28 Kendall Avenue, known as Lots 1-249 and 1-250 on Assessor’s Plat 124.  This property is a gift to Plymouth’s Conservation Commission and must be accepted by the Board of Selectmen to complete the transaction.

Public Comment
Helen Hapgood announced that she and a group of citizens have formed under the name “Plymouth 1000” to reaffirm their commitment to serve as a means of information and communication for residents regarding the 1,000 Acres parcel in South Plymouth.  Ms. Hapgood noted that she was chosen by the members of Plymouth 1000 as the group’s chairman, with Oliver Durell elected as vice chairman, Joanne Salamone as clerk, and Nancy Lima as assistant clerk.
Steve Leyden expressed concerns regarding the stockade fence installed near the transfer station in Manomet at Exit 3.  The fence, he said, while aesthetically pleasing, is an obstruction that creates a safety hazard for drivers exiting the station, and he asked if the DPW would consider trimming or angling the fence to widen the view.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he would look into the matter.

Setting the Date for Spring Town Meeting
Mr. Sylvia introduced the discussion of setting a date for Town Meeting and recognized those in attendance who might add voice to the discussion: members of the School Department, the Finance & Advisory Committee, the Town Clerk, and the Chairman of the Committee of Precinct Chairs.  
Mr. Sylvia presented his recommendation—formed after consulting with the Town Moderator and the aforementioned parties—to hold Spring Town Meeting on April 5, 2008 to review all non-financial articles.  From there, he explained, Town Meeting could adjourn to a later date to hear financial articles, once news arrives from our state delegation regarding state aid figures.  If our legislators predict solid figures for Plymouth, Mr. Sylvia said, Town Meeting can choose to hear the financial articles sooner than later, or otherwise adjourn to the recommended dates of June 2 and 3, 2008.

William Abbott, Chairman of the Committee of Precinct Chairs, concurred with Mr. Sylvia but recommended that the proposed dates for reconvening Town Meeting be June 9 and 10, so that newly-elected Town Meeting members can have more time to inform themselves on the remaining articles.
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to set the date for Spring Town Meeting as April 5, 2008, with the option to select adjournment dates later.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and Chairman Quintal opened the motion for discussion. 
Linda Benezra, Chairman of the Finance & Advisory Committee, asked the Board to reconsider their vote and set a target adjournment date, so that participants can make advance arrangements to be available.

Town Clerk Larry Pizer reminded the Board that all bylaw changes adopted by Town Meeting must be subsequently reviewed by the Attorney General’s Office.  If a bylaw is passed in the first session but then reconsidered during the adjourned session, he warned, this could create a problem with the state’s mandated review.  Additionally, Mr. Pizer pointed out, those Town Meeting members who are newly-elected in May will have little time to educate themselves on the articles.  Ultimately, Mr. Pizer noted, the Board of Selectmen can provide guidance, but Town Meeting will make its own decisions as to if and when it will adjourn.
Mr. Sylvia recognized the roadblocks posed by the delay in receiving budget information from the state but reiterated the general consensus amongst the various committees and departments to hold Town Meeting on April 5, 2008 and take the chance of adjourning to a later date.

Chairman Quintal called for a vote on Selectman Malaguti’s motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal commented that, when Vice Chairman Loewenberg returns, he would like the Board to discuss holding a Town Meeting at Memorial Hall.

Dog Licensing
Town Clerk Larry Pizer addressed the Board to ask that they consider designating the Town Clerk as an “enforcing person” of the Town’s dog licensing bylaw.  The licensing of dogs, Mr. Pizer explained, is a public safety issue, and his office has aggressively encouraged and pursued compliance among Plymouth’s dog owners.  Mr. Pizer noted that there are over 5,500 dogs licensed in Plymouth, but his office believes that there are over 10,000 dogs existing within Plymouth, amounting to an unacceptably low rate of compliance.   
Chapter 23 of the Town’s bylaws (which includes the licensing of dogs), Mr. Pizer pointed out, names the Animal Control Officer as the enforcing party, capable of issuing non-criminal violations.  By including the Town Clerk as an enforcing party, Mr. Pizer said, the Town Clerk’s Office and can further their collaboration with the Police Department’s Animal Control staff to bring Plymouth’s households with unlicensed dogs into compliance.  

Additionally, Mr. Pizer noted, there are many pets that fall within the Town’s Wild Animal bylaw (e.g. pit bulls) that remain unlicensed.  According to this bylaw, he explained, owners with pets that fall under this category must go before the Board of Selectmen and file proof of liability insurance to acquire a Wild Animal Permit.  Quite often, Mr. Pizer said, these pet owners avoid this permitting process, only adding to the number of unlicensed dogs.  Naming the Town Clerk as an enforcing party, he noted, will help to get more of these potentially dangerous pets licensed. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to name the Town Clerk as an enforcing person, as defined in the Town Bylaws, in reference to Chapter 23.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Update on Town Committees
Mr. Sylvia explained that the Board had asked his office to look at the roster of Town committees and identify those that are inactive and perhaps qualified for dissolution.  Mr. Sylvia described the process by which he, the Planning Director, the DPW Director, and Ms. Park, the Board’s Assistant, prepared the report for the Board, noting the list compiled into the following categories: 

· Permanent / Established in Bylaws

· Temporary

· Selectmen-Created

· Inactive

Mr. Sylvia explained that he applied the following criteria when considering which committees could be dissolved:

· Can the committee be dissolved by simple vote of the Board of Selectmen?

· Is the function of the committee still applicable?
· Can the function of the committee be assumed by staff?

Mr. Sylvia then reviewed the following four committees that he and his staff have identified for dissolution:

· Town Forest – currently inactive; responsibilities currently handled by DPW staff
· Sewer Extension – currently inactive; responsibilities currently handled by DPW staff

· Private & Gravel Roads – currently inactive; function replaced by newly-formed Roads Advisory Committee

· Gravel Removal Advisory Committee – currently inactive; committee provided recommendations according to its charge and fulfilled its function

Selectman Malaguti noted that he would like to see the Town Manager go further in thinning out the number of committees, and a brief discussion ensued about some of the Town’s committees and their functions and activities.     
Mr. Sylvia noted that his office will continue to review the committee list each year to ensure that each committee is performing a necessary and active function for the Town.  Additionally, Mr. Sylvia pointed out, his staff has devised a “Committee Creation Checklist” to be used as a guideline when committees are created.  The checklist, he said, will help the Selectmen’s office establish a central record of committee history, appointing authority, and term appointments, etc., for all Town committees. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to dissolve the Town Forest, Sewer Extension, Private & Gravel Roads, and Gravel Removal Advisory Committees, and to adopt the “Committee Creation Checklist” as a guideline for the creation of Town committees.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 16


To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, or otherwise, for open space and recreation purposes pursuant to G.L. c. 44B and for purposes of conveyance, and to accept a deed to the Town of Plymouth of a fee simple interest in 90.42 acres or less located on Hedges Pond Road and Long Pond Road, Plymouth, Plymouth County, Massachusetts and shown on Assessors Map 55 as Parcels 32A, 33A, and 34 and Map 60 as Parcels 30, 31 and 32 to be managed as shown on sketch plan filed with the Town Clerk, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to grant such interests, including fee interests and perpetual conservation restrictions pursuant to G. L. c. 184 Sections 31-33, and to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be deemed by the Selectmen necessary or appropriate for the creation of land for recreational use and/or open space; and as funding therefore to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund and/or borrow the sum of $3,150,000.00 pursuant to G. L. c. 44B and G.L. c. 44 Section 7(3) or any other enabling authority, for the cost of said acquisition; or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee (CPC), addressed the Board to present two CPC articles for Fall Town Meeting.  Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16 seeks to provide funding for the acquisition of Camp Dennen, a 90-acre campground located between Hedges Pond and Long Pond Roads.   Mr. Keohan provided some background information on the Camp, which has been owned and operated by the Episcopal Diocese of Massachusetts since the 1950’s, and he reviewed maps of the parcel and outlined the areas the CPC wishes to acquire.   The Friends of Hedges Pond, Inc. (a non-profit organization), he said, seeks to partner with the Town to purchase the property from the Diocese.  Mr. Keohan further explained the system by which the Friends of Hedges Pond will operate the campground while the Town will acquire the open space property, outright, for recreation purposes.   If the Friends can no longer take care of their end of the agreement, Mr. Keohan said, their portion of the property would revert to the Town of Plymouth.  Additionally, he noted, Camp Clark has asked for an easement to the pond, in exchange for parcel swap, giving the Town the ability to place small parking area off Long Pond Road for access to the pond and recreation parcels.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 16 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Article 16D
To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to G.L. c.44B, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Affordable Housing Account estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, the amount of $155,000.0 to Plymouth Community Housing Inc. to be used for the creation and support of Low or Moderate income housing on three parcels of land located at 26 Murray Street (Assessors Map 14, Lot 45B), 1294 Old Sandwich Road (Assessors Map 51, Lot 11-4) and 10 Alpine Road (Assessors Map 56, Lot 71-323) Plymouth, pursuant to a grant agreement between the Town and Plymouth Community Housing Inc. outlining the purposes for and conditions upon which the funds may be expended, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into such grant agreement and to accept one or more deed restrictions meeting the requirements of G.L. c.184 on these properties, or take any other action in relation thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16D will provide funding in support of three affordable housing projects—four units on three sites—through the Redevelopment Authority. 

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 16D to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Reconsideration of Vote on Articles 24 and 25 – Selectman Machado noted that he has reconsidered his vote on the recommendation of Articles 24 and 25, relating to the Finance & Advisory Committee and the Committee of Precinct Chairs.  Selectman Machado said that, upon further thought, he believes that the changes proposed in those articles should be handled by the Charter Commission, and he would like to retract his support of the articles.
Upon suggestion by Selectman Malaguti, the Board agreed to discuss the reconsideration of Articles 24 and 25 at the following week’s meeting, when William Abbott, Chairman of the Precinct Chairs, can be part of the discussion.
Street Lighting on Water Street – Selectman Machado expressed concerns regarding the lack of lighting along Water Street near the old wastewater plant.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he would ask his staff to look into the matter.

New Business

Update on Search for New Finance Director – Chairman Quintal inquired with Mr. Sylvia about the search to replace Bruce Miller, who submitted his resignation as the Town’s Finance Director.
Mr. Sylvia responded that the position has been advertised in a wide array of publications and municipal forums.  Several applications have arrived, Mr. Sylvia said, and an internal committee has been formed to implement a two-phase interview process that will include written and technical exercises.  The search and interview process will be rigorous, Mr. Sylvia assured the Board, and the position will remain open until the right candidate is found.
Adjournment of Meeting
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:10 p.m.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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